
KASLO & DISTRICT PUBLIC LIBRARY 
413 4th Street, Box 760, Kaslo, BC, V0G 1M0 

250-353-2942    kaslo.bclibraries.coop 

 
Neil Smith, Chief Administrative Officer 
Village of Kaslo BC. 
Copy:  Mayor Suzan Hewat 

 

April 10, 2017 

 

Dear Neil, 

 

On behalf of the Kaslo and District Public Library Board, I write in response to your 

letter of 2017.04.03 concerning the curtailed radon results from the report of 

Interior Pro Radiation Services. 

 

A summary of our response is:  

1. The Village has not adequately reviewed the report. We feel your letter 
has and will cause undue alarm or anxiety to residents of Kaslo and area.  

2. The Village’s recommendation to suspend operations implies there is 
immediate and grave danger to the public. This is contrary to our 
subsequent research and the Health Canada recommendations 
(contained in your report) if those levels were found in a school.  

3. That calculations based on Canadian and International standards and 
the exposure time of staff, associates and patrons indicate that concern 
exists only for staff.  

4. The Library Board, being extremely concerned with the health of staff, 
has determined that there are immediate temporary mitigation 
strategies that can be undertaken.  Your expert has recommended 
these.  

5. We feel the Village should review and revise its recommendation.  We 
believe the evidence, safety standards, and science justifies a review and 
revision.  If the Village does not contemplate reviewing and revising the 



recommendation, the Kaslo District Public Library asks to appear as a 
delegation to discuss.   

6. Like Council, we are posting all documents regarding radon in a display 
and on our website to keep patrons, volunteers, and staff informed of 
the situation, risks, updates and actions to remediate. 

7. Further, we ask to meet to discuss appropriate mitigation steps and time 
frame for those steps. It would seem that delay of planning and 
budgeting is not justified. 

 

Our initial reaction to your correspondence and recommendation was 

overwhelming. We first read your correspondence at the time of our regular 

Board meeting.  

 

Analysis of the report the next day indicated that your recommendation did not 

appear to be justified by the report. The report includes the Health Canada 

recommendation for schools for the radon levels reported in the Library. This 

recommendation is that schools undertake remedial action in less than 2 years. 

Schools are where children and staff spend up to 6 hours a day, for almost 200 

days a year. We fail to understand the alarmist recommendation for immediate 

suspension of operations.    

 

Since then we have expended considerable energy to assess the health risk and 

resolve the undue alarm, and anxiety that your recommendation carries.  Please 

note the attached Notice to Patrons and Volunteers, and Report from our Board 

member John Whitehead.  We emphasize that your qualified expert, Paul Muntak, 

had confirmed, prior to our calculations of annual exposure, that there is no risk 

to or justifiable alarm for Patrons and Volunteers.  

 

We have subsequently examined the reported radon levels, and the exposure of 

patrons, associates and staff and have reviewed them with Paul Muntak. These 

calculations were made twice. Dr. Whitehead, a retired physics professor and a 



member of the library board, has confirmed independently the calculations of risk 

assessment due to radon inhalation contained in Paul Muntak’s report and has 

discussed his results and implications with him.  

 

In respect to staff, Paul indicated an immediate and reasonable mitigation 

program would address the problem over the next two years. This would be an 

appropriate response well within the Health Canada Guidelines. This response 

consists of natural ventilation in the summer and an air-to-air heat exchanger 

operational in the winter. We hope that these two matters will be discussed at 

your earliest opportunity. Installing a screen door at the back entrance and 

installing an openable window in the office can improve the natural ventilation. 

 

We request that you review your correspondence to us, and issue a revised 

recommendation. This request is based upon the Report of Interior Pro Radiation 

Services and John Whitehead’s Report (which has been reviewed and confirmed 

by Paul).  If you do not review and revise your recommendation, we ask that the 

Kaslo and District Public Library appear as a delegation at a Council meeting.  

 

In addition to meeting to discuss immediate and temporary mitigation steps, we 

want to discuss your suggestion that the Village’s mitigation plans cannot start for 

some time.  We believe such a delay is contrary to the Health Canada 

recommendation. We understand permanent mitigation is standard and that 

radon levels do not dissipate naturally. It makes sense that planning and 

budgeting for mitigation can occur now, not after re-testing in 2018.  We would 

also like to discuss the constructive approach articulated in John’s report. 

 

I close with advice from Paul Muntak that the Library should not move from our 

current premises to escape radon without testing any possible new premises. The 

radon level could be higher in those premises.  



 

We believe that the radon results at the Library do not justify suspension of 

operations. The results and analysis show the Village that grave and present 

danger is not the situation, nor is a suspension of operations warranted.  The 

Library believes that a constructive approach, dialogue, and mitigation are more 

of win-win strategy. We look forward to your early reply. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Joe Johnston, Chair 
Kaslo & District Public Library 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 


